
LCQ17: Values education on national
identity

     Following is a question by the Hon Tang Fei and a written reply by the
Secretary for Education, Mr Kevin Yeung, in the Legislative Council today
(April 6):
 
Question:
 
     There are comments pointing out that the "anti-national education"
incident, the illegal "Occupy Central" Movement and the illegal incidents of
serious violence that took place in Hong Kong in the past all involved the
participation of a large number of young students, reflecting that there was
a serious problem with values education in Hong Kong. With the further
implementation of "patriots administering Hong Kong" in Hong Kong, the
Education Bureau (EDB) has introduced the Values Education Curriculum
Framework, proposing to nurture in students 10 values, including "national
identity", and encouraging schools to implement national education to help
students learn about the country's Constitution, the Basic Law and the
National Security Law for Hong Kong, etc. In this connection, will the
Government inform this Council:
 
(1) of the specific measures adopted by the EDB for changing the situation
where national education cannot be fully rolled out in schools in the past;
how it ensures that such measures are effective in reversing the seriously
distorted values of students;
 
(2) whether the EDB has considered consolidating the learning elements
relating to national education currently embedded in different subjects and
teaching them as an independent subject, so as to resolve the problem of
"fragmentation" of national education, thereby enabling students to receive
national education in a more systematic manner and foster a stronger value of
national identity; and
 
(3) how the EDB will further enhance national education, including whether it
will design syllabuses and teaching contents that cater for the
characteristics of students of different age groups, so as to elevate
students' learning interest and sense of national identity?
 
Reply:
 
President,

     Apart from school education, cultivating young people's positive values
including respect for Chinese culture, national awareness and sense of
belonging to the country also requires public education, family education,
media education, as well as a patriotic atmosphere in society. A wide range
of aspects is covered, including accurate understanding of our country's
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history and development, constitutional education on the Constitution and the
Basic Law (BL), national security education (NSE), and media and information
literacy to differentiate true information from false. Therefore, it is
important that different stakeholders in our society should understand the
complexity of the deviant values and behaviours displayed by some students,
so that we can unite our efforts to reverse the situation. Broadly speaking,
various bureaux and departments of the Hong Kong Special Administrative
Region Government share the responsibility of promoting national education.
In the school aspect, fostering students' sense of national identity has been
a key learning goal of primary and secondary education in Hong Kong. Teaching
by words and examples is important in values education. The influence of the
words and deeds of teachers and parents should not be underestimated in
shaping their children's values during their growing years.
      
     Our consolidated reply to the Hon Tang Fei's question on school
education is as follows:
 
(1) to (3) National education is an important component of values education
in schools. It covers such areas as education on our country's development,
Chinese history education, the Constitution and the BL, as well as NSE, which
are closely interrelated. National education is integral to our school
curriculum, and it is the responsibility of schools to implement it. With a
"multi-pronged and co-ordinated" approach, the Education Bureau (EDB) has
been adopting diversified and specific measures, including providing
curriculum guides, developing learning and teaching resources, offering
training for teachers, and organising life-wide learning activities for
students (e.g. Mainland exchange programmes for teachers and students) to
support schools in promoting national education on all fronts. These efforts,
together with holistic and systematic planning and promotion, enable schools
to fully implement national education within and beyond the classroom, which
helps increase teachers' and students' understanding of the country's
development and foster their sense of national identity, national security
awareness and positive values including law-abidingness and sense of
responsibility.
 
Curriculum Guides
 
     In 2021, the EDB launched the Values Education Curriculum Framework
(Pilot Version), making it clear that it is necessary to nurture in students
national awareness from an early age, helping them develop an accurate
understanding of Chinese history, appreciate Chinese culture and traditional
values, respect the national symbols and signs (including the national flag,
the national emblem and the national anthem), and understand the importance
of the Constitution, the BL and national security, so as to cultivate a sense
of national identity among students and help them understand their
responsibility to protect our country as Chinese nationals. The Framework
also states that relevant learning elements are included in the key learning
areas, relevant subjects, values education curriculum and life-wide learning
activities, and provides specific examples for schools' reference to
facilitate their planning of national education for students in a holistic
and systematic manner.



      
     In General Studies for primary schools, "National Identity and Chinese
Culture" is one of the six learning strands, which helps students understand
Chinese history, our nation and culture as well as the national development
from an early age. As for secondary schools, the EDB has implemented the new
junior secondary Chinese History curriculum, starting with Secondary 1 from
the 2020/21 school year. The new curriculum, which has been implemented in
Secondary 2 from the 2021/22 school year, enables students to learn about our
country's history and development in a holistic and systematic manner. In
parallel, learning contents on Chinese culture and Chinese geography will be
continuously enriched under subjects like Chinese Language and Geography. The
senior secondary Citizenship and Social Development (CS) has been implemented
starting from Secondary 4 in the 2021/22 school year. The content of the CS
curriculum is closely related to our country's development, enabling students
to develop a comprehensive and accurate understanding of topics relating to
our country's development, the Constitution, the BL and national security,
thereby cultivating their sense of national identity.
      
     In support of the implementation of NSE, a supplement on national
security is incorporated into the existing standalone module on the
"Constitution and the BL" at the junior secondary level. To facilitate the
holistic planning of and whole-school involvement in promoting NSE in
schools, the EDB issued the Curriculum Framework of National Security
Education in Hong Kong and respective subject curriculum frameworks on NSE in
2021 for primary and secondary schools' reference. From the above, it can be
seen that schools can promote national education through relevant subjects
and cross-subject curricula. The curriculum guides, including curriculum
frameworks and teaching contents, are devised according to the
characteristics and learning needs of students of different age groups. They
provide reference for teachers to enhance students' interest in learning and
their sense of national identity.
 
Learning and teaching resources
 
     As an ongoing effort, the EDB has been providing a wider variety of
learning and teaching resources on national education. These include
"Teaching Resources on the Constitution of the People's Republic of China",
online self-learning programmes on the BL, the audio picture book entitled
"Let's Learn about National Security", online games, and the theme-based
resources webpage of "Getting to Know the National Flag, the National Emblem,
the National Anthem and the Regional Flag". Moreover, the newly developed
"National Education One-stop Portal", which is a self-learning platform for
students, incorporates themes such as the Constitution and the BL, NSE,
national symbols and signs (including the national flag, the national emblem,
the national anthem), Chinese history and culture, and museum learning to
facilitate the use of relevant learning and teaching resources by teachers
and students. Relevant learning and teaching materials are also provided for
different subjects. Examples include the learning and teaching materials on
Chinese classic literature and classic sayings for Chinese Language,
resources webpage on the Constitution, the BL and NSE for General Studies for
primary schools, a learning and teaching kit titled "China Goes Global" for



Life and Society, "Learning and Teaching Materials on Guangdong-Hong Kong-
Macao Greater Bay Area" for Geography, "Learning and Teaching Package on
History of War in China" and "Discovering and Exploring Chinese Culture in
Hong Kong – Field Trip Guide Book for Teachers and Students' Portfolio" for
Chinese History, and the presentation slides and teaching exemplars on
different topics for CS. All these have already been uploaded to the EDB's
website to facilitate students' learning of national history and affairs.
 
Training for teachers
 
     The EDB continues to arrange different modes of training activities for
teachers, such as the Constitution and BL Knowledge Enrichment/Advanced
Online Courses for teachers, Online Knowledge Enrichment Programmes on
"Understanding Our Country" and "NSE", and workshops on national flag raising
ceremony. Onsite Teacher Workshop on National Security Education, open for
all teachers at all schools in the territory, was also held for all primary
and secondary schools implementing the local curriculum. Starting from the
2020/21 school year, the core training programmes for newly-joined teachers,
serving teachers and teachers aspiring for promotion have already covered
contents pertinent to the Constitution, the BL and the National Security Law.
 
Life-wide learning activities
 
     The EDB also organises diversified student activities on an ongoing
basis to raise students' interest in learning about topics relating to our
country, and enhance their sense of national identity. The activities include
the Inheritance & Innovation: School of the Year Award for Promoting Chinese
History and Culture, Territory-wide Primary Schools Quiz Competition on
Chinese History and Culture, Chinese Classic Sayings campaign, Territory-wide
Inter-school BL Competition, Online Quiz Competition on the Constitution Day,
Slogan and Poster Design Competition on National Security, Online Quiz
Competition on National Security, as well as BL Student Ambassadors Training
Scheme, under which thematic seminars, visits, and workshops on national flag
raising ceremony are arranged for student ambassadors. The response to these
activities was overwhelming. In addition, the EDB has compiled the "National
Education – Event Planning Calendar" to facilitate schools in organising
school-based national education activities on important days. Through the
funding schemes under the Quality Education Fund (QEF), schools may apply for
additional funding to organise school-based activities for enhancing
students' sense of national identity. In November 2021, the QEF implemented
enhancement measures for publicly-funded primary and secondary schools
(including special schools) to apply for additional funding of not exceeding
$300,000 to conduct pertinent project activities for about 24 months for
further strengthening of measures in promotion of national education and NSE.
 
Administration and Education Guidelines
 
     In addition, the EDB has provided schools with detailed administration
and education guidelines on safeguarding national security and promoting NSE.
Schools are required to submit annual reports and work plans every year to
report the implementation situations of measures on safeguarding national



security and promoting NSE in their schools. The EDB continuously reviews the
reports and plans submitted by schools, and monitors and provides support for
implementation of relevant work through school visits and daily communication
with schools. We will also hold sharing sessions to encourage professional
sharing and experience exchanges among schools to enhance the effectiveness
in planning and implementing measures to safeguard national security and
promote NSE in schools.
      
     All in all, the EDB has been stepping up the support to facilitate full
implementation of national education in schools and the fostering of correct
and positive values among students. The EDB reiterates that national
education is a shared responsibility of all staff in schools and should be
implemented in a holistic and integrated approach with participation of all
school members. The EDB does not require schools to implement national
education as an independent subject to avoid overlapping of learning contents
in different subjects and giving out a wrong message that promoting national
education is the sole responsibility of teachers of the subject concerned,
which may discourage whole-school participation. At present, schools
generally agree with the adoption of an integrated and holistic approach in
the promotion of national education. Schools will also arrange diversified
learning activities such as visits and exchange programmes, voluntary
services and uniform groups to provide students with comprehensive and real-
life learning experience to foster their positive values, attitudes and
behaviours. Nevertheless, individual schools may choose to implement moral
and national education as an independent subject under the current curriculum
framework according to their school contexts. The EDB will share the
successful experiences of these schools for other schools' consideration.
      
     To learn about our country, it is essential for teachers and students to
gain first-hand experience, and exchange activities to the Mainland are,
therefore, indispensable and important. Upon the ease of the epidemic
situation and resumption of quarantine-free travel, the EDB will continue to
organise Mainland exchange programmes for students, covering diverse themes
and different destinations, and subsidise those organised by schools to
enable students to gain first-hand experience of our country's rapid
developments in such aspects as history, culture, economy, education, science
and technology from multiple perspectives, deepen what they have learnt in
class and enhance their sense of national identity. Schools may also restart
exchange activities for their teachers and with their sister schools in the
Mainland.
      
     The EDB will continuously strengthen its support to schools in promoting
national education at system level. School visits and inspections will also
be conducted to shed light on and support the implementation of related work
in schools, and to offer feedback for improvement. However, the
implementation of national education at school level relies on holistic
planning, active promotion, effectiveness evaluation and continuous
refinement by school sponsoring bodies and school management. There are both
empowerment and accountability in school-based management. Schools may
promote patriotic education in school in ways they see fit. In parallel, the
school management has the responsibility to understand and monitor its



learning and teaching, the quality of the teaching materials used and the
appropriateness of the student activity arrangements. The education sector in
general acknowledges that teachers, as members of the teaching profession,
should demonstrate professional accountability for the quality of teaching
and be a role model for their students. From the above, it can be seen that
national education does not only involve school education, but it also
requires the consensus of all sectors, the creation of a conducive atmosphere
and the concerted minds and efforts of different stakeholders to foster a
strong sense of national identity among students.

Contacting ACOBA
ACOBA now operates a hybrid working model. We are contactable on our usual
phone and email channels

Yemeni riyal rebounds as Houthis
accused of violating truce
Author: 
Sun, 2022-04-03 22:21

RIYADH: The Yemeni riyal on Sunday rebounded by about 13 percent on news
about the UN-brokered truce and talks between rival forces in the Saudi
capital.

Money traders told Arab News that the riyal rose for the first time in
months, from 1260 to 1070 in government-controlled areas.

The riyal also recovered in Houthi-controlled areas, reaching 575 to the
dollar, compared to 602 a week ago.

The rapid surge in the riyal has prompted some local money exchange firms to
suspend the selling of hard currencies.

“People hastily sell their Saudi riyals and the dollar. The demand for the
riyal has created a liquidity crunch,” one trader said.

The recovery of the riyal came as the internationally recognized government
on Sunday accused the Iran-backed Houthis of repeatedly violating the UN-
brokered humanitarian truce.

Yemen’s Defense Ministry said that army troops pushed back two attacks in the
central province of Marib and outside Taiz.
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The Houthis also violated the truce 40 times by attacking and shelling rival
troops in Al-Bareh, west of Taiz, and in Hays, south of Hodeidah, the Joint
Forces said in a statement.

On Friday, UN Yemen Envoy Hans Grundberg said that warring factions in Yemen
agreed to observe a two-month truce that would come into effect Saturday.

During the truce, fuel ships would enter Hodeidah seaport, the Yemeni
national airline would fly twice weekly from Sanaa airport to Jordan and
Egypt, and both sides would open roads in besieged Taiz and other areas.

A Houthi-controlled oil company said on Sunday that a ship carrying fuel for
plants and power stations docked in Hodeidah.

Fighting subsided during the early hours of the truce. But reports came
through on Sunday morning that Houthi fighters had launched missile and drone
strikes on government troops in Marib, Taiz and Hodeidah.

The Houthis have also claimed that their opponents violated the truce in
contested areas across Yemen.

In Riyadh, rival Yemeni factions on Sunday resumed direct talks aimed at
ending the war at the headquarters of the Gulf Council Cooperation. Attendees
also discussed the humanitarian crisis and the economy.

Saudi Ambassador to Yemen Mohammed Al-Jaber said that the conference that
started on Wednesday has “brought together Yemeni figures who have been
enemies for years.”

He said on Twitter: “These consultations gave them an opportunity for
reviewing and rapprochement in order to draw a Yemeni road map that moves
brotherly Yemen from war and destruction to peace and development.”

During the talks, Yemeni leaders such as Hamed Al-Ahmer, a tribal leader and
businessman, was seen shaking hands with Tareq Saleh, the nephew of the
country’s former president, Ali Abdullah Saleh.

Both leaders led rival groups in armed clashes in Sanaa in 2011.

The leader of the pro-independence Southern Transitional Council Aidarous Al-
Zubaidi met with rival and pro-unification figure Ahmed Saleh Al-Essi.
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Rating and Valuation Department to
resume normal services gradually

     To align with the announcement by the Government on March 25 to resume
public services gradually, the Rating and Valuation Department (RVD)
announced today (April 1) that from April 1 to April 20, the RVD will provide
basic public services on a limited scale. Online services will continue to be
maintained as normal. From April 4, the opening hours of its enquiry counters
will resume to normal as 8.15am to 6pm on Monday to Friday (public holidays
excluded). From April 21 onwards, the RVD will resume full public services.

     The department will continue to implement social distancing and
infection control measures, and appeals to the public to minimise visiting
the enquiry counters in person unless they require services of the department
urgently. Members of the public should use the department's 24-hour
electronic services (www.rvd.gov.hk) to submit forms or obtain information as
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far as possible. They may also contact the department by email
(enquiries@rvd.gov.hk), by fax (2152 0138) or by phone at 2152 0111/2152
2152, and may experience longer processing time as public services are
gradually resumed.

Contracts awarded for Southern and
Yuen Long District Health Centres

     The Food and Health Bureau (FHB) announced today (March 31) that the
operation service contracts for the Southern District Health Centre (DHC) and
Yuen Long DHC have been awarded through open tenders to the Aberdeen Kai-fong
Welfare Association Limited and the Pok Oi Hospital respectively. The
contract sums of the Southern and Yuen Long DHCs are $257.78 million and
$321.56 million respectively.
 
     The two operators are also required to set up satellite centres in their
respective districts within the first year of operation. The core centres and
the satellite centres will open 10 hours daily for six days a week. Apart
from the major operating team, the operators are required to recruit and
develop a multi-disciplinary network of medical and healthcare practitioners
(including doctors, nurses, allied health professionals and Chinese medicine
practitioners) practising in their respective districts or nearby areas. This
network of health professionals aims to provide multiple service channels and
points, with a view to offering medical and healthcare consultations and/or
assessments to the DHC members upon referral, to complement the operations of
the DHCs. The two DHCs are also responsible for co-ordinating with other
social welfare and healthcare service partners in the community to make
referrals for members of the public in need of the services. DHC operators
(including its staff) and their subcontractor(s) (if any) will have to follow
Vaccine Pass arrangement during the DHC operation.
 
     The core centre of the Southern DHC will be located at Vertical SQ in
Wong Chuk Hang, and that of the Yuen Long DHC will be located at One Sky Mall
in Tin Shui Wai, each with a total floor area of about 1 000 square metres.
The DHCs will provide various primary healthcare services including health
promotion, health assessment, chronic disease management and community
rehabilitation. The Southern and Yuen Long DHC operators are expected to
commence a three-year operation of the DHCs within 2022. 
 
     The Government is progressively setting up DHCs and DHC Expresses in all
18 districts in a bid to establish a prevention-centred primary healthcare
system in Hong Kong. The first DHC was established in Kwai Tsing District in
September 2019, and the second DHC in Shum Shui Po District also commenced
service in June last year. It is expected that the Tuen Mun and Wong Tai Sin
DHCs will commence operation in May and June this year respectively. In
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addition, 11 DHC Expresses across the city have already commenced operation
progressively starting from September 2021.


